	MINUTE NUMBERS 167 



          Minutes of Meeting of the Council

Meeting Date:

Monday, 4 July 2005 starting at 7pm


Present:

Councillor M Robinson (Chairman)

Councillors:


In attendance:  Chief Executive, Director of Legal Services, Director of Community Services, Organisation and Member Development Manager.

159

PRAYERS

The Mayor’s Chaplain, the Reverend Mark Pickett, opened the meeting with prayers. 

160

APOLOGIES

Apologies for absence from the meeting were submitted on behalf of Councillors D A Berryman, J Flitcroft, J McGowan, J Rogerson, G Sowter and D Taylor.

161

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION

Mr T Shaw of Simonstone asked the Chairman of Planning and Development Committee for clarification on a number of issues relating to the high hedges legislation.  He asked questions relating to assistance with mediation to help resolve disputes; what criteria would be used to assess hedge height and the potential for complaints; why the Council was to charge a fee of £500 to administer a formal complaint; did the Council intend to introduce a scheme of reimbursement/concessions for those who were unable to meet the costs and what measures would the Council take to enforce action arising out of successful complaints.  Councillor R Sherras thanked Mr Shaw for his contribution and responded to Mr Shaw’s questions as follows:

Firstly, he reported that the role of the Council was to act as an independent and impartial first party, not to negotiate or mediate between individuals, only to adjudicate on whether a hedge was adversely affecting the reasonable enjoyment of a complainant’s property.  

However, it was a requirement of legislation that a complainant must demonstrate that he or she had spoken and written to the hedge owner and had tried mediation before a formal complaint was initiated.  

Therefore, it was for the complainant to clearly demonstrate that they had attempted to resolve the problem face to face with their neighbour, in writing and through mediation before the Lead Officer of the Council visited the site in order to establish whether the hedge did come under the terms of the legislation.  

Councillor Sherras outlined the following specific criteria laid down in the legislation regarding the high hedges:

· the hedge was on land other than land that was owned by the complainant;

· was affecting a domestic property;

· that the complaint was on the grounds that the height of the hedge was adversely affecting the reasonable enjoyment of a domestic property;

· the complaint was brought by the owner or occupier of that property;

· the hedge or portion of the hedge that was causing the problem was made up of a line of two or more trees or shrubs;

· was mostly evergreens or semi-evergreen;

· was more than 2m above ground level;

· if there were gaps in the foliage between the trees whether the hedge was still capable of obstructing light or views.

If the answer to all these questions was yes, then the complaints process would be initiated and it was at this stage that the fee of £500 would be payable by the complainant to the Council.  This differed from the Government’s guidelines which proposed that the fee was made payable before a site visit was carried out by an officer. 

Secondly, Councillor Sherras reported that initially any formal complaints would be assessed against the criteria as defined in the legislation.  Once it was clear that this was the case the following issues would be considered: 

· privacy;

· shelter;

· noise, smells, smoke;

· damage to plants;

· overhanging branches;

· litter dropped by the hedge;

· obstruction of light to the property and garden;

· visual amenity;

· effects of gaps.

In the case of light, the Building Research Establishment (BRE) had produced guidelines on hedge height and light loss, this included standards for what was a reasonable amount of light to buildings and new guidance on calculating the amount of light for gardens, the guidelines did not however take account of factors beyond light obstruction and did not make recommendations for hedge heights.  Therefore, the criteria in the legislation and the BRE guidelines was the only objective test currently available to enable Councils to deal with complaints.  

Thirdly, Councillor Sherras reported that the majority of Councils were charging a fee and the £500 levied by Ribble Valley Borough Council was required to cover the staff time and cost of resources for not just dealing with the complaint but also for monitoring, enforcing and dealing with appeals.  However, in a case where a complainant was affected by more than one hedge growing on different neighbouring land, only one fee would be levied.  

There were no plans to introduce means testing and reimbursement would only apply if during the initial investigations, the hedge owner decided to comply and reduce the height of an offending hedge.  The level of refund would be determined by subtracting the cost incurred up to the point of voluntary compliance because once the complaint reached a stage where remedial order was required, the process would have involved more than one officers time as well as the drafting and serving of a formal legal notice.

Finally, Councillor Sherras responded that the legislation required the Council to ensure compliance, enforce non-compliance and monitor hedge height which, depending on growth rate, would have to have been at least on a twice yearly basis or at such time that a complainant made a request for an inspection because he or she believed that their neighbour’s hedge was exceeding the height in the order.  

In addition, a high hedges order was a land charge and therefore continued to be effective even when a property was sold.  

Mr Shaw was asked if he wished to put a supplementary question; he expressed his continuing concern regarding the cost of the fees to be levied by the Council and ongoing problems with mediation relating to his particular case.  

Councillor Sherras in response advised Mr Shaw to contact the Lead Officer of the Council for further advice on the his particular case. 

162

Council MINUTES

The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 19 April 2005 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

163

ANNUAL COUNCIL 

The minutes of the Annual Council meeting held on 10 May 2005 were confirmed as a correct record and signed by the Chairman.

164

MAYORAL COMMUNICATIONS

Communications were received and noted.  The Mayor made particular reference to the retirement of Dorothy Birtwell, Legal Officer, who had retired after 45 years or service with the authority and wished to pass on the Council’s thanks and best wishes to Dorothy.

165

LEADERS REPORT

The Leader of the Council, Councillor J B Hill, spoke about three issues which had been the focus of Council activity over recent weeks, namely: affordable housing, issues related to the provision of a mosque in Clitheroe and Roefield Leisure Centre.

Firstly, the Leader explained that one of the Council’s key objectives was to allow affordable housing to meet identified need within the Ribble Valley, and as such it was important that any relevant Council decision supported this objective.

He confirmed that the Planning and Development Committee would review the Council’s policies on affordable housing at its next meeting on 14 July 2005.

Next, the Leader expressed his disappointment that having worked closely with the Muslim community in their search for a suitable site for a mosque in Clitheroe, the community had submitted a complaint against the Council to the Commission for Racial Equality (CRE).  The Leader reaffirmed the Council’s commitment to work with the Muslim community and asked them to withdraw their complaint.

Finally, the Leader acknowledged that one of the Council’s most controversial decisions of recent times, had been the decision to remove the refund of car parking charges for users of Roefield Leisure Centre.  He reported that he had met with the Chairman of Roefield Leisure Centre and a joint press statement had been issued on the matter.  He concluded by saying that he welcomed the opportunity to work more closely with all those engaged in leisure and recreational activity within the Ribble Valley.

166

LEADERS QUESTION TIME

Councillor Frank Dyson, Shadow Leader, responded by asking the Leader three questions.  Firstly, he asked a question regarding the future of council housing in the Ribble Valley.  He noted that the Council was responsible for some 1200 council properties and that tenants were satisfied with the service they received from the Council.  However, the Government had imposed a review of Housing Stock Options for all local authorities and Councillor Dyson expressed his concerns particularly relating to the recent housing conditions survey.  He highlighted the Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee detailed report, which had referred to the significant costs of keeping the Council’s housing stock in good order for the next 30 years.  He encouraged the Council to question the findings of the external consultants prior to making any firm decision to recommend the potential stock transfer to tenants.

The Leader assured Councillor Dyson that the issue would continue to be discussed fully and any decision would not be taken lightly.  He confirmed that a final decision would be made at the Council meeting on 30 August 2005, and recommended that any such decision be put to a ballot of tenants.  

Councillor Dyson then asked the Leader why a joint statement regarding Roefield Leisure Centre had not yet appeared in the press.  Councillor Hill confirmed that a joint statement had in fact been published in the Lancashire Evening Telegraph on 29 June 2005.  He also confirmed that discussions with Roefield were continuing in a positive manner.

Finally, Councillor Dyson asked if Members could be made aware of decisions or any potential new agreements in respect of Roefield as they were made.  The Leader confirmed that a new agreement would be submitted to the next meeting of Community Committee on 12 July 2005.

Mr Loebell of Clitheroe welcomed the opportunity for members of the public to put questions at Council meetings, but asked why an announcement to this effect had been made at short notice in the local press.  He asked what arrangements would be put in place to accommodate public participation in the future, and could the notification of meetings be brought forward to allow more time to submit questions.  

The Leader, Councillor John Hill, thanked Mr Loebell for his question and confirmed that the public participation scheme had been approved by the Council in 1995 and introduced at the Council meeting of 5 September 1995, since which time over 60 members of the public had taken advantage of the scheme.  He also confirmed that an Annual Public Meeting took place in a different part of the Borough each year.  

The Leader pointed out that additional opportunities for public participation had been afforded by the introduction of a Leaders report and question time at full council meetings.  The item which had appeared in the Clitheroe Advertiser and Times on 30 June 2005 was the normal reminder of the scheme which appeared prior to every Council meeting.

Mrs Sims of Holden Street, Clitheroe submitted a question asking for comments on recent press reports which indicated that the Council had identified a number of sites for the establishment of a mosque in Clitheroe, and clarification as to what extent the Council was assisting the Muslim community in the establishment of a mosque.  She also asked what arrangements had been made to allow the Muslim community to hold prayer meetings when the Council chamber was not available for use on a Friday lunchtime.  She asked what enforcement measures were being taken to ensure that the use of the Medina Islamic Education Centre was lawful and that the building was not being used as a mosque bearing in mind that planning permission for the use of the building as a mosque had been refused.  

Councillor Hill thanked Mrs Sims for her question and confirmed that the Council Officers together with representatives of the Muslim community and the local MP, had looked at a number of sites in Clitheroe which might be suitable for the establishment of a mosque.  However, responsibility for acquisition of any site and for obtaining any necessary planning permission, rested with the Muslim community.  The recent press report relating to two potential sites did not originate from the Council and the Council does not know which sites are being referred to.  

The Leader went on to confirm that the use of the Council chamber for prayers on Fridays was a commercial letting of the venue and similar to arrangements made with other charitable bodies and organisations in the Ribble Valley.  The use of 26 Holden Street was monitored in the same way as any other premises in the Ribble Valley and any complaints received by the Council were investigated.

167

COMMITTEE MINUTES

(i)
Planning and Development Committee – 21 April 2005 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(ii)
Planning and Development Committee –  12 May 2005 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iii)
Community Committee – 17 May 2005 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(iv)
Personnel Committee –  25 May 2005  

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(v)
Housing Committee – 2 June 2005  

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vi)
Policy and Finance Committee – 7 June 2005  

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(vii)
Parish Council Liaison Committee – 9 June 2005 

RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

(viii)
Planning and Development Committee – 14 June 2005  
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.


(ix)
Licensing Committee – 16 June 2005 
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.


(x)
Overview and Scrutiny (Resources) Committee - 21 June 2005  
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.


(xi)
Overview and Scrutiny (Services) Committee - 23 June 2005  
RESOLVED:
That the minutes of the above meeting be received.

The meeting closed at 8.55pm

If you have any queries on these minutes please contact David Morris (414400).
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